
Daylight Savings Time
Don’t 

forget to 
change 

your clock 
back 

1 hour as 
daylight savings time ends 

on November 7, 2021, 
at 2:00 am.

News and Information for Residents of West Donegal

Website: www.wdtwp.com

WEST DONEGAL TOWNSHIP 
One Municipal Drive, Elizabethtown, PA 17022

Phone (717) 367-7178 • Fax (717) 367-8982
OFFICE HOURS - Monday through Friday

7:30 a.m. to 4:00 p.m.

TRICK OR TREAT 

 
Friday, October 29, 2021 

6 p.m. - 8 p.m. 
 Christmas Tree Pick Up

Christmas tree pick up will be January 
11th and 12th, respectively, depending 

on your scheduled pick 
up day. Please place 
your tree curbside the 
night before collection. 
Since the trees will be 
recycled, they must be 
free of lights, tinsel, 
ornaments, and 
bags. No artifi cial 
trees accepted.

The Northwest Regional Police department hired 
Offi cer Samuel “Evan” Bigler in May 2021.  Offi cer Bigler 

previously worked in Elizabethtown Borough Police 
Department. Please join us in welcoming Offi cer Bigler to 

the police department.  

Thank you for coming out and joining 
your neighbors as we celebrated National 
Night out and joined together with 
the men and women who protect our 
communities. We especially would like 
to thank the Northwest Regional Police 

Department for organizing the event as 
well as all the vendors, volunteers, and 
donations that made the event possible. 
West Donegal Township would also like to 
congratulate the winners of our bike raffl e:

NATIONAL NIGHT OUT

Zach Williams – 
26” Boys Bike

Brody Light – 
20” Boys Bike

Neeca Cramer – 
20” Girls Bike

Grace Caldwell – 
26” Girls Bike

Mae Coble – 
Toddler Trike

Elizabethtown Public Library is 
thrilled to be participating in the 
ExtraGive again this year. We will 
be celebrating all kinds of extra on 
Friday, November 19th. 

Beginning in the very early 
hours and extending into the 
evening hours the Library will be 
celebrating our community. We 
will feature free samples in the 
Coffee Company, family friendly 
activities, music, popcorn and 
many surprises throughout the 
day. Details on the schedule will be 
posted to the Library’s website and 
facebook page closer to the 19th.

The community is encouraged to 
show up and celebrate the Greater 
Elizabethtown Area with us and 
to support the Library during 
this extra-special day of giving 
all throughout Lancaster County. 
More information about the 
ExtraOrdinary Give may be found 
at ExtraGive.org. 

Current information about 
the Library and what’s going on 
at the Library may be found at 
etownpubliclibrary.org or on the 
Library’s facebook page facebook.
com/ElizabethtownPublicLibrary.

2021 Etown Public Library ExtraGive Celebration

FALL/WINTER 2021-22
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Woody Waste and Yard Waste 
Collection
Woody Waste and Yard Waste is collected 
every other Tuesday beginning April 6th 
through October 6th.  Yard Waste must 
be placed in brown biodegradable Kraft 
bags which are available at the Township 
offi ce. There is a charge of $1.00 for 5 bags 
and $2.00 for 10 bags. Please keep the Kraft bags protected 
from weather elements until the day they are placed curbside. 
The Kraft bags should be placed curbside the night before 
collection with your regular trash but will be collected by a 
separate recycling truck. Woody Waste should be bundled 
with biodegradable twine. Branches should be no longer than 
4’ in length and not more than 6” in diameter.

DO NOT PUT GRASS CLIPPINGS IN 
THE KRAFT BAGS 

Grass clippings are not considered yard waste. Play it green 
by mulching them or grass clippings can be placed in regular 
trash bags for disposal (3 trash-bag limit still applies. Extra 
bags of trash will need a neon yellow tag). Disposing of fruit or 
vegetables from a garden is NOT considered yard waste (it is 
food). However, fruit from trees may be included in the Kraft 
bags. The remaining collections days are as follows:

August 10, 11, 24, 25

September 8*, 9*, 21, 22 

October 5, 6 * due to holiday

The Township will be offering four (4) leaf collections in 
the fall:
 • October 19, 20
 • November 2, 3
 • November 16, 17, 30
 • December 1

Holiday Trash Schedule

Labor Day- Trash and recycling collection will be delayed by 
one day and collection will occur on Wednesday, September 
8th & Thursday, September 9th.

Trash pick up will be collected as normal the weeks of 
Thanksgiving, Christmas, and New Year’s. 

Reminder: All trash, recycling, bulk items, and yard waste 
must be curbside no later than 5:00 am the day of pick up. 
Trash must be in 32-gallon trash bags or cans that weigh less 
than 30 lbs. Please be sure all trash is bagged even if the 
bags are in trash cans and actual trash cans are used (no 
barrels or other containers). All ashes, i.e. coal and wood, must 
be bagged. Extra bag tags cost $5.00 per strip of four.

For oversized items (any item that can be disposed of 
curbside but doesn’t fi t into a trash bag), contact the Township 
offi ce. Many of these items can be disposed of curbside with a 

$4.00 red tag. Bulk item tags must be purchased by 2:30 pm 
the day before your scheduled pick up. 

Important: If your trash, recycling, or Kraft bags are missed, 
call the Township offi ce as soon as you know you have been 
missed, at the latest before 10 a.m. the next business day. You 
can also leave a message on our voicemail after 4 p.m. the 
day of trash pick up. When you leave a message regarding a 
missed stop, be sure to include your name, address, and phone 
number where we can reach you and what was missed. 

Saturday, October 16th
White Goods $12.00  Tire $3.00

All items must be tagged and placed curbside the night before 
collection.  Tags are available at the Township offi ce. If you 
purchased a tag prior to September 2021, please contact the offi ce 
at (717) 367-7178 to be placed on the pick up list. White Goods 
are considered Air Conditioners, Dehumidifi ers, Washing & 
Drying Machines, Dishwashers, Furnaces and Electrical Heaters, 
Hot Water Heaters, Microwave Ovens, Refrigerators & Freezers, 
Stoves & Ovens, and Water Coolers. 

White Goods/Tire Pick-up
West Donegal 

Township’s 
Bi-Annual White 

Good/Tire Pick-up

Saturday, October 16th

White Goods/Tire Pick-up

Shredding Event
As a reminder, West Donegal Township is partnering with 
East Donegal Township and Mount Joy Township to host a 
shredding event on Saturday, September 18th from 8 am to 
12:00 noon at the West Donegal Township municipal building 
located at 1 Municipal Drive, Elizabethtown, PA. 
This event will be free of charge to all residents living in West 
Donegal Township, Mount Joy Township, and East Donegal 
Township. We will be limiting the amount of shredding to four 
boxes or bags of paper per property to be shredded. 
As it our wish to help others within our community, again 
this year we are asking those participating in this event for 
donations of canned goods and boxed items (monetary 
donations also accepted). Please be generous as these 
donations will be given to the local food banks. Their greatest 
needs include canned meats, juice, canned/boxed pasta, 
jams/jellies, cereals, pancake mixes and syrup, and paper 
products. Baby food and formula will also be accepted. Please 
no perishable items. Donations should be non-expired, non-
breakable, and all items should be in unopened containers. 
Glass, frozen food, fresh produce/meats or home-made food 
will not be accepted. Your help is truly appreciated by those in 
need in our community!
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Medication Disposal Box
 West Donegal Township 

now has a Safe Medication 
Disposal box in the lobby 
where residents may 
dispose of expired and 
unused prescription drugs 
and over the counter 
medications. This box is 
secure and will be emptied 
as needed by the police 
department who will make 
sure the drugs are disposed 
of in the proper way.

Any prescription 
medications and over the 

counter medications will be accepted. Illegal 
drugs, needles, lotions or liquids, inhalers, 
aerosol cans, thermometers and hydrogen 
peroxide will not be accepted. Labels should 
be removed from all prescription bottles before 
bringing them in. 

Mandatory On-Lot Septic 
Pumping

While part of the Act 537 Plan approval by 
DEP, the pumping and inspection of an on-lot 
disposal system on a regular basis helps extend 
the life of the system.  
Beginning July 1, 2021, Pumping District No. 2 
has one year to comply with the requirements. 
Letters were mailed to property owners in June 
2021. If you did not receive a letter along with 
the form and instructions, please contact the 
offi ce at 717-367-7178. 
Property owners in Pumping District No. 1, 
the area north of Turnpike Road, were due by 
June 30, 2021. Noncompliant letters have been 
mailed.  
There are many signs of a failing septic system; 
backup of sewage in your drains or toilets, 
decreased fl ushing of your toilets, decreased 
drain fl ow from showers and sinks and 
unpleasant odors in your home. Issues with 
your tank could present as an over-fl owing 
or near over-fl owing of your septic tank and 
high solids accumulation in your septic tank. 
Water accumulation and wet patches in your 
drain fi eld can also be a sign of a failing septic 
system. Be careful of what you dispose of in 
your toilet or down your drains. Never put 
plastics or any other nondegradable items into 
your septic tank including wipes. It is also 
imperative that the toilet paper you use be 
septic friendly; many brands will state septic 
safe on their packaging. By properly managing 
your on-lot septic system you are helping to 
extend the life of your system by alerting you of 
potential failures. It’s important to take the time 
to educate everyone in your household about 
the importance of practicing good on-lot septic 
system management habits.  

How to Recycle the Right Way
Knowing how to recycle right is important for reducing contamination in your 
curbside recycling bin. This article will highlight the importance of recycling 
right. A short time ago, Lancaster County began recycling only the Big 4, which 
includes the following recyclables:

 - Corrugated cardboard
 - Plastic bottles and jugs with a neck ONLY
 - Metal food and beverage cans
 - Glass bottles and jars

The important thing to remember is that these items need to be CLEAN. Empty 
all food from the containers and rinse them out. LSCWMA conducted a 5-day 
sample program of sorting through the recyclables that transfer through their 
facility in Lancaster. What they found were contaminations such as pizza slices 
left in pizza boxes, pickles and juice in a jar, wires, broken glass, diapers, 
cat litter, a plastic child’s guitar, to only name of few. These items are NOT 
recyclable and along with wet corrugated boxes contaminate the bins. A study 
conducted by LCSWMA indicates a contamination rate of 28%. What can we 
do? Understand the importance of recycling right and how contamination 
affects the recycling process. 
To recap on how you can help:

 - Recycle ONLY the Big 4
 - Clean out all items before placing them in the bin.
 - Not ALL plastics are recyclable, only those with a neck.
 -  Hold off placing corrugated cardboard in the bin if there is precipitation 

in the forecast. Or bring the corrugated cardboard to our roll-off 
container on the right side of the Township’s municipal building parking 
area. All corrugated cardboard should be fl attened.

 - Educate your neighbors if you see contamination in their bins.
 - And “When in doubt, throw it out”!!

Our curbside education program on how to recycle right is evolving and will 
continue with new ideas and concepts so stay tuned for future articles. You can 
also go to LSCWMA’s website for additional information and/or log onto Earth 
911 to fi nd other recycling options. If you still would like to recycle newspaper, 
check out the City of Lancaster’s website for information on their Drop-Off 
Recycling Center. This facility is open to all Lancaster County residents.

Northwest Regional Police Department 
is asking the community to help 

make neighborhoods safer through participation 
in a camera registry program.

In 2016 NWRPD introduced a camera registry program for the 
communities that they serve in West Donegal and Mount Joy Township. 
The goal of the program is to promote safety through collaboration between 
community members and the Northwest Regional Police Department. 
Residents, property owners and local business owners are encouraged to 
join the program.

The program provides a quick reference tool for investigators to identify 
any video footage location, which in turn may assist with a criminal 
investigation that occurred in the area.

This registry will contain a list of locations, as well as contact information 
for investigators to obtain possible video evidence to assist in an 
investigation. The department will NOT have direct or remote access to any 
of the locations.

If you would like to participate in the registry, please email Det Frank 
Ember Jr at: FEmber@nwrpd.org - or call 717-689-5657 ext 111.

NWRPD is also creating an online process to participate in the camera 
registry and will be added to the Police Department website at 
www.NWRPD.org
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PENNSYLVANIA’S SCHOOL BUS STOPPING LAW 

� When you meet or overtake a stopped school bus with red signal lights flashing and stop arm extended, you 
MUST STOP.

� When you approach an inter section where a school bus is stopped with red signal lights flashing and stop arm 
extended, you MUST STOP.

� You MUST STOP at least ten (10) feet away from the school bus.

� You MUST WAIT until the red lights have stopped flashing and the stop arm has been withdrawn 
before moving.

� DO NOT MOVE until all the children have reached a place of safety. 

KNOW YOUR RESPONSIBILITIES 

� 1.5 million children are transported on Pennsylvania roads each day. 

� These children are transported approximately 400 million miles to school each year. 

� To further promote safety, school vehicles may be equipped with a yellow flashing or revolving light. 

� Every year, children are needlessly injured or killed by drivers passing stopped school buses.

You MUST STOP on  
roadways with ridged/grooved 

dividers.

You MUST STOP on 
roadways with painted lines.

You MUST STOP at an 
intersection, whether it is or is 
not marked with a stop sign. 

All traffic MUST stop.

PENNSYLVANIA’S 
SCHOOL BUS STOPPING LAW

Keeping Children Safe

PUB 97 (10-20)

Our Children’s Safety Is In Your Hands.

Credit Card & E-Check 
Payments Accepted 

Online
Residents have the option of paying 

their Trash Bill or permit payment
from the comfort of your home using 
our online payment service. Credit 
cards accepted: MasterCard, Discover, 
American Express or Visa. A per 
transaction service fee of 2.65% or 
$3.00 minimum will be charged by 
the payment processing company for 
this service. E-checks are also accepted 
online with a fl at per transaction fee 
of $1.50 - just click the option on the 
payment page to change your payment 
method. 

Moving an elderly loved one in to live 
with you?  According to the AARP, nearly 
5 million elderly parents are living with an 
adult child in the U.S.  Accessory Dwelling 
Units need permission from West Donegal 
Township’s Zoning Hearing Board. The 
following are some things to keep in mind:
•  One accessory dwelling unit may be 

permitted per principal single-family 
detached home.

•  The owner shall maintain his or her 
primary residence in either the primary 
home or the accessory dwelling unit.

•  Persons shall be related by blood, 
marriage, or adoption.

•  One additional off-street parking space 
shall be provided.

•  The accessory dwelling unit must be 
contained in or attached to the home. 

•  The maximum size of the accessory 
dwelling unit shall not exceed 60% of 
the principal dwelling OR 1,200 Sq Ft, 
whichever is less.

•  The accessory dwelling unit shall conform 
to all other zoning and building code 
requirements.  

•  A memorandum of the ZHB decision and 
the conditions will be recorded against the 
property that all future purchasers may 
only use the accessory dwelling unit for 
family and cannot be rented, leased, or 
used as an apartment by individuals not 
related to the homeowner. 

Short-term lodging
Short-term rentals have become increasingly 
popular over the past several years. In 2020, 
West Donegal Township adopted a Short-
term lodging ordinance.  Here are a few 
requirements:
•  Short-term lodging may take place 

in a structure that would be a single-
family detached dwelling if it were 
occupied as living quarters for a single 
housekeeping unit for a period of 30 or 
more consecutive days or units within a 
multiunit building which would meet the 
defi nition of "apartment house" if each 
unit were occupied as living quarters for 
a single housekeeping unit for a period of 
30 or more consecutive days if the entire 
multiunit building is owned by the same 
entity.

•  Parking shall be provided in accordance 
with the requirements of Article XVI for 
dwelling units.

•  The length of stay per transient occupant 
shall not exceed 30 consecutive days.

•  The number of transient occupants shall 
not exceed two adults per permitted 
bedroom.

Accessory Dwelling Units or In-Law Quarters
•  Events and activities such as, but not 

limited to, banquets, parties, weddings, 
meetings, fundraising, commercial 
activities, and any other gathering of 
persons other than the authorized 
transient occupants are prohibited.

•  Short-term lodging shall comply with 
all applicable federal, state and local 
government laws, rules, ordinances and/
or regulations, taxes or fees, including, 
without limitation, other provisions of 
this chapter which would be applicable to 
the use of the property as a dwelling unit 
when not subject to short-term lodging.

• Registration required.

entire ordinances for both Accessory 
Dwelling Units and Short-term lodging. 
For any additional questions please contact 
Bethany Spitler at 717-367-7178 or 
bspitler@wdtwp.com.

Please visit www.wdtwp.com to see the 



Northwest EMS
Northwest EMS recently began offering an Emergency Medical Technician course in 
Northwest EMS is proud to serve West Donegal Township! We strive to provide you 
with the highest level of pre-hospital emergency services available and believe in giving 
each patient the kind of care and treatment we would want for our own loved ones.  
To help offset the cost of an emergency 911 ambulance bill we offer a Subscription 
Membership program. Having a Subscription Membership does not mean you will 
never have an out-of-pocket balance to pay, but it does mean that after we receive 
payment from your insurance company, we are able to apply your membership to 
the balance and reduce your out-of-pocket cost. Look for our 2022 Subscription 
Membership letter in your mailbox in November or early December of 2021.

In addition to the emergency ambulance services we provide CPR certification and first aid training, as well other safety and 
prevention education to individuals, groups, and businesses.  For more information, please contact our Community Outreach 
Manager, Lori Shenk, by calling 717-371-8282 or by emailing lshenk@nwems86.org. 

And be sure to ‘Like’ and ‘Follow’ our Facebook page or visit our website www.nwems86.org to see what we are doing in  
the community.

EMT students practice removing 
a patient from a wrecked car in a 
training session.

October 18:  Last day to REGISTER before the November 
election

October 26:  Last day to apply for a mail-in or civilian 
absentee ballot

November 2:  Last day for County Boards of Elections to 
receive voted mail-in and civilian absentee 
ballots (must be received by 8:00 P.M.)

November 2:  Municipal Election - polls are open 
continuously between 7:00 a.m. and 8:00 
p.m.

November 3: F irst day to REGISTER after November 
election

November 9:  Last day for County Board of Elections to 
receive voted military and overseas absentee 
ballots (submitted for delivery no later than 
11:59 P.M. on November 1)

Municipal Election Dates The 4 polling places located in West Donegal 
Township are as follows:

1-D  Rheems Fire Department
 350 Anchor Road
2-D  West Donegal Township Municipal Office
 One Municipal Drive
3-D Masonic Village
 Freemason Cultural Center
4-D Lifegate/Cedar Hill Community Church
 5636 Bossler Road
Your voter registration card should have one of the above 
codes (ex. 1-D, 2-D, 3-D or 4-D) after West Donegal 
Township’s name to designate the polling facility where 
you go to vote.  If you are a registered voter and unsure of 
which polling facility to vote at, please contact the Voter 
Registration Office at 717-299-8293.

Northwest EMS Graduates EMTs 
Northwest EMS is preparing the next generation of EMTs to serve our community. High 
school students attended an EMT course held in the Spring in conjunction with the 
Elizabethtown Area School District, and all who took the National EMT Registry Exam 
passed on their first try. Some students used this class as a springboard to enroll at other 
institutions to become registered nurses. Other classes are planned. Area residents and 
college students can find out about the course for adults on this page: https://edge.etown.
edu/courses/master-emergency-medical-technician-basic. High school students can contact 
their guidance counselor.
Thank you to all who contributed to the ambulance fund drive. We received enough to 
purchase a new ambulance, which will be delivered by the end of the year.
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PENNSYLVANIA’S SCHOOL BUS STOPPING LAW 

�  When you meet or overtake a stopped school bus with red signal lights flashing and stop arm extended, you 
MUST STOP. 

�  When you approach an inter section where a school bus is stopped with red signal lights flashing and stop arm 
extended, you MUST STOP. 

�  You MUST STOP at least ten (10) feet away from the school bus. 

�  You MUST WAIT until the red lights have stopped flashing and the stop arm has been withdrawn 
before moving. 

�  DO NOT MOVE until all the children have reached a place of safety. 

KNOW YOUR RESPONSIBILITIES 

�  1.5 million children are transported on Pennsylvania roads each day. 

�  These children are transported approximately 400 million miles to school each year. 

�  To further promote safety, school vehicles may be equipped with a yellow flashing or revolving light. 

�  Every year, children are needlessly injured or killed by drivers passing stopped school buses.

You MUST STOP on  
roadways with ridged/grooved 

dividers.

You MUST STOP on 
roadways with painted lines.

You MUST STOP at an 
intersection, whether it is or is 
not marked with a stop sign. 

All traffic MUST stop.

PENNSYLVANIA’S 
SCHOOL BUS STOPPING LAW 

Keeping Children Safe

PUB 97 (10-20)

Our Children’s Safety Is In Your Hands.

2022 Budget
Township sta� and Board of Supervisors are currently working on a budget for 2022. �e proposed budget will be 

available on the township website and for review at the Township building mid-November.
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TRIMMING TREES
Trees and bushes are wonderful additions to any property, but 
it is important that they don’t become safety hazards to vehicles 
and pedestrians.  To help keep sidewalks and roadways safe, 
please follow the specifics listed below when trimming trees 
and bushes on your property.

•  There must be at least 14 feet of clear space between the 
lowest branches of the tree and the surface of the street.  

•  There must be at least 8 feet of clear space between 
the lowest branches of the tree and the surface of the 
sidewalk.  

•  No tree or bush may encroach the sidewalk or street and 
block travel.  All branches must be trimmed back beyond 
the edge of the sidewalk or street.

Winter Weather Info
The West Donegal Township Road 
Department is fully staffed, and our 
subcontractors are in place, ready for ice or 
snowstorms that may occur this winter. 
Please be aware of the following rules and 
guidelines that apply during winter weather 
events.
* Please remove vehicles from streets and 
cul-de-sacs wherever possible, during a snow 
or ice event. Please also remove trailers, 
campers, boats, basketball hoops and other 
obstructions from Township roads/streets. 
This allows our plow drivers  to quickly and 
safely plow from road edge to road edge.
* It is unlawful to deposit snow or ice from 
your property onto Township roads/streets, 
whether the roads/streets have been plowed 
or not. This includes the snow left at the end 
of your driveway by the snowplow. Snow 
deposited in the street from driveways and 
sidewalks hinder snow plowing operations 
and creates a safety risk for other motorists. 
Removal of snow and ice from sidewalks shall 
occur within 24 hours, following the end of 
the storm. A path shall be cleared at least 30 
inches in width. In the event that the snow 
and/or ice on a sidewalk becomes so hard that 
it cannot be removed without damage to the 
sidewalk, sand or other abrasive material shall 
be placed to make travel reasonably safe as 
soon as weather permits.  Violations may be 
fined from $50 to $1,000 a day, plus the cost 
of prosecution.
* Should the Township or the State close 
a road based on weather conditions, all 
motorists must comply with all signage. If 
you encounter a road closed sign in your 
travels, DO NOT remove the sign or go 
around it. Please find another route. Ignoring 
a road closure puts your safety and the safety 
of our crews and first responders at risk 
as well as opening you to a possible traffic 
citation.
* If your mailbox is damaged by impact 
from Township equipment, please call the 
Township office for a review by management. 
Please note that the Township is not 
responsible for mailbox damage caused by 
snow being discharged from a plow.

Fire Prevention Week 
October 3-9, 2021 
https://www.nfpa.org/Public-Education/Staying-safe/Preparedness/Fire-Prevention-Week/About

 
 
What is your alarm telling you? 
SMOKE ALARMS 
• A continued set of three loud beeps—beep, beep, beep—means 
smoke or fire. Get out, call 9-1-1, and stay out. 
• A single “chirp” every 30 or 60 seconds means the battery is 
low and must be changed. 
• All smoke alarms must be replaced after 10 years. 
• Chirping that continues after the battery has been replaced 
means the alarm is at the end of its life and the unit must be 
replaced. 
CARBON MONOXIDE (CO) ALARMS 
• A continuous set of four loud beeps—beep, beep, beep, 
beep—means carbon monoxide is present in your home. 
Go outside, call 9-1-1 and stay out. 
• A single chirp every 30 or 60 seconds means the battery is low 
and must be replaced. 
• CO alarms also have “end of life” sounds that vary by 
manufacturer. This means it’s time to get a new CO alarm. 
• Chirping that continues after the battery has been replaced 
means 
the alarm is at the end of its life and 
the unit must be replaced. 
 
What if someone in my home is deaf or hard of hearing? 
There are smoke alarms and alert devices that alert people who are deaf 
or hard of hearing. These devices include strobe lights that flash to alert 
people when the smoke alarm sounds. Pillow or bed shakers designed to work with your smoke alarm 
also can be purchased and installed. For more information on this important topic, visit Fire Safety for 
the deaf or hard of hearing section at www.nfpa.org.  

Make sure your smoke and 
CO alarms meet the needs 
of everyone in your home, 
including those with sensory 
or physical disabilities. 
Some tips: 
✔ Install a bedside alert 
device that responds to 
the sound of the smoke 
and CO alarms. Use of a 
low frequency alarm can 
also wake a sleeping 
person with mild to 
severe hearing loss. 
✔ Sleep with your mobility 
device, glasses, and 
phone close to your bed. 
✔ Keep pathways like 
hallways lit with 
night lights and free 
from clutter to make 
sure everyone can 
get out safely. 

Fire Prevention Week 
October 3-9, 2021 
https://www.nfpa.org/Public-Education/Staying-safe/Preparedness/Fire-Prevention-Week/About
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✔  
device, glasses, and 
phone close to your bed. 
✔  
hallways lit with 
night lights and free 
from clutter to make 
sure everyone can 

 

Fire Prevention Week 
October 3-9, 2021 
https://www.nfpa.org/Public-Education/Staying-safe/Preparedness/Fire-Prevention-Week/About

 
 
What is your alarm telling you? 
SMOKE ALARMS 
• A continued set of three loud beeps—beep, beep, beep—means 
smoke or fire. Get out, call 9-1-1, and stay out. 
• A single “chirp” every 30 or 60 seconds means the battery is 
low and must be changed. 
• All smoke alarms must be replaced after 10 years. 
• Chirping that continues after the battery has been replaced 
means the alarm is at the end of its life and the unit must be 
replaced. 
CARBON MONOXIDE (CO) ALARMS 
• A continuous set of four loud beeps—beep, beep, beep, 
beep—means carbon monoxide is present in your home. 
Go outside, call 9-1-1 and stay out. 
• A single chirp every 30 or 60 seconds means the battery is low 
and must be replaced. 
• CO alarms also have “end of life” sounds that vary by 
manufacturer. This means it’s time to get a new CO alarm. 
• Chirping that continues after the battery has been replaced 
means 
the alarm is at the end of its life and 
the unit must be replaced. 
 
What if someone in my home is deaf or hard of hearing? 
There are smoke alarms and alert devices that alert people who are deaf 
or hard of hearing. These devices include strobe lights that flash to alert 
people when the smoke alarm sounds. Pillow or bed shakers designed to work with your smoke alarm 
also can be purchased and installed. For more information on this important topic, visit Fire Safety for 
the deaf or hard of hearing section at www.nfpa.org.  

Make sure your smoke and 
CO alarms meet the needs 

 
including those with sensory 

disabilities. 
Some tips: 
✔ Install a bedside alert 

 
the sound of the smoke 

 
 

 
 
 

✔  
 

 
✔ Keep pathways like 
hallways lit with 

 
 

 
 



West Donegal Township Past to Present Part 17 – Shanks School
(An ongoing saga of West Donegal Township by Mary Conrad)

If you drop by McDonald’s on any 
afternoon at 2:00, you will see friends 
gathered together for coffee. Clair Hilsher, 
Leroy Martin and David Heisey are a few 
of those friends who happened to be 
reminiscing about many things including 
their experiences attending Shanks one 
room school located on Bainbridge Road. 

Shanks School was built in 1883. Three-
fourth of an acre was purchased from Mary 
Shank, widow of Henry Shank for the price 
of $88.00. At least 20 families pressured 
the West Donegal Township Board of 
Directors to build this school because their 
children had to walk so far to the next 
closest school. 

In the 1940s and early 1950s, children 
were still walking to school. Clair Hilsher 
had 6 sisters. He remembers his dad 
putting the girls in his truck and driving 
them to school. Clair refused to be driven 
with “The Girls” so he ran across the fi elds 
trying to beat them to school. 

Leroy Martin remembered that his dad, 
Jake, made a seesaw and some swings 
for the school. He said every game the 
children played cost the school zero 
dollars. The men remembered lots of fun 
at recess playing Collie Over, Prisoner’s 
Base, baseball with boys and girls together, 
cowboys and Indians and in winter 
everyone looked forward to snowball 
battles. 

Dave Heisey remembered their teacher 
Mrs. Ammon coming to school one hour 
late one day. She was not happy. Eventually 
she revealed that her car hit a bull on the 
road. She said, “I don’t even know why 
farmers have bulls. They don’t give milk.” 
Dave whispered to his friend, “She’s not a 
farm girl, is she?”

One frustrating day, Mrs. Ammon told 
Dave that he was the dumbest kid in 
school. Her total class size was 40 to 45 
students, so he must have been really 
dumb. However, after leaving 8th grade she 

kept a fi le on him. Every time she saw his 
name in the newspaper, she clipped it out 
and put it in her fi le. She clipped out the 
article when Dave became the President of 
the Builders Association. She clipped out 
the article when Dave became part of the 
State Builders Association. All the while 
he was quietly taking courses through 
the National Home Builders Association 
and all the time learning more. So, what 
would Mrs. Ammon say about Dave now 
if she knew he had built more than 2,000 
houses, 3 banks and multiple parsonages?

Today Dave Heisey smiles when he says, 
“When Mrs. Ammon taught classes to all 
8 grades at Shanks School, I was listening. 
We were all smarter than she thought.”

So many former students of one-room 
schools stepped forward to tell their stories. 
These remembrances will continue in the 
next newsletter. 
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Kids Center
Before & After School
care for Grades K-6 at all 
schools

717-367-0119

717-367-0355
Programs & Services 

Available

 Recreation
 Child Care
 Senior Center
 Community Center

GetintoGEARS.org Call or go 
online for 

details

Elizabethtown Area SeniorElizabethtown Area Senior CenterSenior CenterCenter
Pancake Breakfast & Bazaar

Sat, Nov 13, 2021
7 am - 1pm GEARS Community Center

Basket
Sat, Mar 19, 2022

  2 pm GEARS Community Center

Holiday Parade 
                             “Hometown Holidays”

Sat, Dec 11, 2021 @ 4 pm
Market Street 

Sat, April 9, 2022
10 am @ E-town Community Park



TOWNSHIP SUPERVISORS
Doug Hottenstein, Chairman . . . . . . . . . . . . .  717.361.9829
Roger Snyder, Vice-Chairman . . . . . . . . . . . . .  717.367.4416
Philip Dunn, Secretary . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  717.653.0649
Eric Kreider, Treasurer  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  717.367.5243
Ralph Horne, Member  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  717.367.8731

TOWNSHIP OFFICE Phone:  717.367.7178
 Fax: 717.367.8982
Address: 1 Municipal Drive, Elizabethtown, PA  17022
Website: www.wdtwp.com

Township Staff
John Yoder III,  Township Manager/Asst. Zoning Officer/ 

RTK Officer
Jennifer Rabuck, Office Manager, Trash/Recycling Issues
Todd Garber, Roadmaster
Bethany Spitler, Zoning/Code Enforcement Officer

FOR YOUR INFORMATION

Board of Supervisors:
   Regular Meetings – 2nd Monday @ 7 p.m.
   Workshops (as needed) – 4th Monday @ 7 p.m.

Planning Commission:  2nd Thursday @ 7 p.m.

Zoning Hearing Board:  1st Wednesday @ 6:30 p.m.

Northwest Regional Police Dept.: 4th Tuesday @ 7 p.m.

MEETING DATES

WEST DONEGAL TOWNSHIP 
One Municipal Drive
Elizabethtown, PA 17022
Phone (717) 367-7178

PRESORTED 

U.S. POSTAGE 
PAID 

LANCASTER, PA 
PERMIT NO. 1746 

STANDARD 

ELIZABETHTOWN REGIONAL SEWER  
AUTHORITY (ERSA)

 235 ERSA Drive, Elizabethtown

 Phone: 717.367.5947
 Fax:  717.367.4622

ELIZABETHTOWN AREA WATER  
AUTHORITY (EAWA)

211 W. Hummelstown St, Elizabethtown

 Phone: 717.367.7448
 Fax: 717.367.7496

NORTHWEST REGIONAL LANCASTER COUNTY 
POLICE DEPARTMENT

8855 Elizabethtown Rd, Elizabethtown

 Phone: 717.367.8481
 Emergency: 911




